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NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING 
 
 

Hear Ye, Hear Ye!  That’s a call to our ANNUAL MEETING to be held on 
Thursday, May 11, at noon and the Camp Robber Café.  

 
Your Administrative Team strongly encourages all members to attend for a 

celebration of the past year and forward planning of the upcoming one.   
 
It’s time to renew associations, common interests, and design strategy for 

educating, advocating and making our new partisan voice heard during our 2017-
2018 year.   

 
Let’s band together to Make Democracy Work!!! 
 

 
 

FROM YOUR Voter EDITOR  
 

I apologize for not producing an April Voter but, alas and woe is me, my computer crashed and burned! 
So, this is a dual edition. 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/pages/League-of-Women-Voters-of-Iowa/332644123428745?ref=hl
http://www.montrose.co.lwvnet.org/
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LOCAL LEAGUE NEWS 
 

Welcome New Members! 
 

 Barbara (Babs) Schmerler 

    
 

Babs arrived in Montrose in 1986 after a circuitous route following graduate school at the University of Arkansas, 
where she earned a Masters Degree in Social Work, through Montana and Washington.  Moving about the country 

was nothing new as she was born in Florida, was raised in Georgia, attended college in North Carolina, and then 
joined the Peace Corps, spending two years in Palau, Micronesia.  

 

In Montrose, Babs worked as a psychotherapist mainly at The Center for Mental Health, primarily working with sex 
offenders, their victims and their families.  She retired at the end of 2016 and is a volunteer at CASA.  As you may 

have expected, her passions are foreign travel, plus mountaineering, hiking and photography. 
 

Babs joined the League because she is very concerned about the direction our country is headed in, so wanted to 

become more educated about issues and more politically active. During election season, she treasures the LWV Ballot 
Issues pamphlets! 

 

Jan Edwards 

 
 

Being the daughter of a U.S. Air Force officer, Jan too arrived in Montrose following a peripatetic life in numerous 
states, attending four high schools, and living in Japan for five years.  Settling finally in Texas, she attended college, 

married, had two children (and now has four grandchildren), and worked with domestic violence and sexual assault 
victims.  Jan later earned her B.S. in psychology and social work (graduating summa cum laude), her M.S. in social 

work and finally became a Licensed Clinical Social Worker.  After working 18 years in Houston for Sheltering Arms 

Senior Services, a non-profit arm of United Way assisting needy seniors with obtaining in-home benefits, she retired 
in 2014. 

 
Shortly thereafter her husband indicated that Colorado was his destination of choice for their retirement years, a 

complete surprise, and the couple relocated to Montrose in May of 2015.  Jan quickly joined the Friendship Quilting 
Guild to continue a lifelong hobby, and has since participated in groups such as the A.C.L.U. People Power, and 

Indivisible and was a member of the recent Climate/Science March in Montrose.   

 

Jan joined the League because she believes the power to vote is critical and has seen that it is sometimes 
limited.  She wants to work to develop human potential to the “max”. 
 

 
 

 



3 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                              

                                                                                         

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Catherine (Kate) Gates 

 
 

Kate has come full circle having been born in Boulder, but she, too, had a round-about trip in coming 
“home”.  Because her father was a geologist and a Peace Corps staff member and because at age 19 she 
became a Vista volunteer, her life experiences have taken place in numerous states across our nation and 
foreign countries, including Ghana, Nigeria, Korea, Hong Kong, Taipei, Singapore and New Zealand.  Kate’s 
college degrees in early elementary education and a son brought grounding and 23 years working in that 
field in Maine. Following her retirement, she joined her son and his family in Portland, Oregon, and then 
because of family’s ties to the Montrose Daily Press, the extended family moved to Montrose in 2012, a 
move she cherishes.  Kate loves the clean air, expansive sky, and awesome mountains, and, determined to 
become engaged in our community, she has recently collaborated with the A.C.L.U., People Power and 
hosted and organized the local Climate March. 
 
Kate joined League because she is very concerned about the severe political division in our country so feels 

a non-partisan voice is vital and believes in standing up for truth and the good of all people. Also, her mother 
was a League member! 
 

Tera Wick 

 
 

Tera is the daughter-in-law of Kate Gates and has also come full circle, having been born in Greeley.  Her family soon 

relocated to Idaho and then to Oregon, where her self-described childhood was rural and agricultural. At age 22 she 
moved to Portland, Oregon (becoming the first ever in her family to live in a city!) where she learned the reality and 

significance of race, ethnicity and income inequality in our country.  After sharing a home with four women and 

“coming of age”, Tera married in 2007, had two children (who now attend Northside Elementary School), and moved 
to Montrose in 2012. 

 
Passionate about social justice, Tera’s career in the non-profit sector has been a rewarding life experience.  Her 

leadership, grant writing and administrative strengths have brought positive results to an urban youth gardening 

project to promote self-worth and entrepreneurship and an urban neighborhood public housing gardening project to 
help bring about community vision and development.  After moving to Montrose in 2012, she served with Valley Food 

Partnership for two years. She currently works with the Colorado Trust, a statewide non-profit in which she partners 
with the residents of southwestern Colorado.  Her current local endeavor is a health equity project in Olathe using a 

community organizing model that trusts local residents to understand their problems, gather information, and figure 
out what the best goals and solutions are. 

 

Tera joined the League because she feels our positions and advocacy are in line with her social justice values. 

What amazing backgrounds and arrays of talents these women bring to our local League! 
Notice some common threads? 

 
 
 



4 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“Colorado’s Changing Health Insurance Landscape” – March 9 – Community Program 

    
 

Linda Gann, League member and Senior Manager, Western Slope, Connect for Health Colorado, presented an 
informative program on this much-in-the-news topic. She refreshed the attendees’ memories on the history of U.S. 

employers beginning to furnish health care insurance to employees because of a wage freeze during World War II; 
both employers and employees receiving an immense income tax break during the Eisenhower Administration that 

has cost the U.S. Treasury billions of dollars over the past 60 years; the bi-partisan Blue Ribbon Commission formed 

by Colorado Governor Owens in 2008 (prior to the U.S. presidential election) spending two years working on a state 
health plan, publishing its report in early 2010 calling for, among other things, a mandate for Coloradans to 

purchase health care insurance; the passage of the Affordable Care Act in 2011 and the establishment of the state’s 
exchange in 2013.   

 

Linda then explained how Connect for Health Colorado (CFHC) works; discussed the proposed State House Bill 
(HB17-003) to abolish our state exchange and turn it over to the healthcare.gov exchange; and, spoke of the recent 

introduction of the proposed American Health Care Act (AHCA) and how it might affect the Colorado health care 
insurance marketplace. Conversation following the program emanating from audience questions was most 

excellent!  Undoubtedly, there are many more details in the proposed legislation that will call for another 
community program! 

 

And, indeed there was another such program, this time held at the Heidi’s Forum on March 29.  To a full house, 
Linda, introduced by another League member, Barbara Bynum, again helped folks to understand how we have 

arrived where we are today with the complicated issue of health care, and, by this date, the proposed AHCA had 
been pulled for lack of Congressional support.  Again, a robust discussion followed. 

 

And, at this point, there will be yet another program in the upcoming year! 
 

 

“Non-citizen Rights and Protections under the U.S. Constitution” - April 13 

    
With generous assistance of materials produced by the Immigration Team of the LWV Boulder County, Nancy Ball 
and Karen Sherman Perez presented the program at two well-attended community program sessions held at noon 

and again at 5:30 pm in the Montrose Library Community Room with in depth Q & A sessions following each.  

Nancy first gave the League’s position on immigration, then offered interesting immigration facts in a “Did You 
Know?” format and finally stressed that all immigrants, both legal and undocumented, have the same rights as 

American citizens under the 4th, 5th, 6th, and 14th amendments with four exceptions:  the right to vote, the right to 
hold certain government jobs, the right to run for political office, and for the undocumented the right to own 

firearms.   
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Karen, a League member and our guest speaker representing the Colorado Immigrant Rights Coalition, (CIRC) a 

statewide membership-­based coalition of immigrant, faith, labor, youth and ally organizations founded in 2002 to 
build a unified voice to defend and advance justice for all immigrants and refugees in Colorado and the United States.  

She then gave a PowerPoint presentation on the facts regarding their paying of income taxes and Social Security; all 

immigrants— regardless of status—will contribute approximately $80,000 more in taxes than government services 
used over their lifetime; ineligibility for welfare, food stamps, Medicaid, and most other public benefits; immigrant 

contribution to U.S. job creation; right to public education for U.S. born children of undocumented immigrants; 
protections for ALL workers, regardless  of  immigration  status--- unauthorized workers cannot collect 

 unemployment benefits; immigration waiting line is 4.4 million people long and depending on the type of visa and 

country of origin—many people wait over 20 years for approval of a visa; and, transportation mobility for legal and 
undocumented immigrants, including the fact that Colorado is one of several states that issue drivers licenses to 

residents who cannot provide proof of legal presence in the U.S.  

 
LWVCO NEWS 

 
Organizational Information 

 
The LWVCO now has over 1,300 members, both women and men, in 19 local leagues across the state. 
 

The LWVCO’s task force to explore the topic of consolidating the 501(c)(3) and 501(c)(4) arms of the state League is 
complete and the state board has voted to propose to the membership that the two arms be consolidated and only 

the 501(c)(3) continue.  This plan will be presented to the delegates at the state convention for a vote.  

 
Call to LWVCO Convention 2017 

 

This year’s state League convention to be held in Fort Collins will convene on Saturday, May 
20th at 9am, and will conclude on Sunday, May 21st at 1pm.  The Larimer League will serve as 
the official host, and the Leagues of Estes Park and Greeley/Weld will support and assist.  

 

Our League can send two delegates, covering costs of the registration fee, one night’s lodging, and meal tickets for 
Saturday lunch and dinner.  Mileage can be reimbursed too.  Your Voter editor, who has attended several of these 

events, can confirm that this is both an important educational experience and an excellent opportunity to meet 
League members from across the state to exchange ideas.  If you are interested in being a delegate, please contact 

me at 249-8963 AS SOON AS POSSIBLE. Issues to be handled are below, and lots of support information is available 

to study prior to the event. 
 

PROPOSED LWVCO PROGRAM FOR 2017-2019 
 

LWVCO BOARD RECOMMENDS THE FOLLOWING:  

 
1. Retain all current LWVCO Positions in the areas of Government, Natural Resources and Social Policy.  

2. Delete the Precinct Caucus/Assembly System position.  
3. Do not conduct any new study or review.  

4. Implement the LWVUS Campaign for Making Democracy Work®.  The core democracy issues being:  
A. Voter Protection and Mobilization  B. Election Reform  C. Money in Politics, Constitutional Amendment and 

Redistricting  

5. Concur with the Voting Methods position of the LWV Boulder County.  

 
LWVCO Leadership Retreat 2017  

“Winning Strategies to Knock It Out of the Park”  
Friday, July 21, Convenes at 1pm, Dinner at 6:00 pm and  

Saturday, July 22, Reconvenes at 8:30 am, Concludes at Noon  
Baymont Inn & Suites Lake Dillon at Frisco, Colorado 

 
LWV Montrose County will cover most expenses for two local members to attend this training.  If you are interested, 

contact Nancy Ball at 249-8963.  More information coming soon. 
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An Open Letter Regarding Advocacy - How to Speak with One Voice 

From the League of Women Voters of Colorado 
 
 
LWVUS decided last May that this year we would get a time out from studying issues in order to spend our 
resources on advocacy.  This coincided with the out-pouring of renewed activism across the country 
following last November’s election.  LWV members are energized along with non-members in nearly every 
community in our state.  Our state Legislative Action Committee (LAC) members have been excited by the 
increasing response to our Calls to Action.  However, there have been some problems arising out of the 
somewhat confusing rules about who can speak for the League. 
 
It is necessary for the League to speak with one voice.  Our goal of educating the public about the issues 
we have spent so much time and energy studying would be lost if we confuse people by putting out 
different, or even conflicting messages.  So, the national League long ago formulated a rule that says: 
 
Local Leagues and State League Units may act only in conformity with positions taken by the League of 
Women Votes at state and national levels.  Local Leagues may act in the name of the State League only 
when authorized to do so by the State Board.  Only the president (or a designee such as a member of the 
Legislative Action Committee) is permitted to speak for the League in an official capacity. 
P.6 LWVCO Program for Study and Action 2015-2017 
 
The rule goes on to say, “However, members are encouraged to take action on League topics as 
individuals”.  Confused yet??  What this means is that, at the state level, only an LAC member can testify 
as representative of LWVCO, but any League member can call, write, or email their representative to alert 
them to the fact that LWVCO has taken a position on a certain bill, and refer them to the Legislative Letter, 
which each legislator receives on a bi-weekly basis.  Hence, the Call to Action usually means please contact 
your own representatives to let them know that we want their support and again, refer them to the Leg. 
Letter produced by LAC. 
 
At the local level, the same idea holds true.  Your League can take a position on a city or county issue if 
that position is in accordance with state and national positions and has been agreed to by your local 
Board.  Then, your President, or their designee, may, and should, write a letter to the editor, contact local 
officials, etc. 
 
As always, any citizen, LWV member or not, has the right (and the duty) to contact their representatives 
with their own opinion, whether or not that opinion agrees with the League’s position.  You just can’t say 
that you are representing the League. 
 
So, let’s wear our League badges proudly and tell all our friends and families how much good work we’re 
doing to promote the things we believe in. 
 
If you have questions, please contact: 
 
Jean Fredlund (jandjfredlund@comcast.net, 303-428-5420) 
Barbara Mattison (mattisonleague@gmail.com, 303-322-4878)  
 

 

EDUCATE, ADVOCATE, IMPACT!  MAKE DEMOCRACY WORK! 

 

mailto:jandjfredlund@comcast.net
mailto:mattisonleague@gmail.com
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2016-2017 LWV Community 
Support 

 
The League of Women Voters of Montrose 

County, serving Montrose and Delta counties, 
thanks these local businesses, organizations 

and individuals who have donated financial 

and in-kind support.     
 

Please add your thank you when you 
patronize these businesses or visit with these 

individuals. 
 

 
Alpine Archeological 

Alpine Bank 

Altrusa International of Montrose 
Bank of Colorado 

Dalby, Wendland & Co. 
Shirley Ela 

Horsefly Brewing Company 
La Voz del Pueblo 

The Montrose Mirror 
Dennis Olmstead 
Karen Richardson 

Snow Fox Sushi - Van Bawi- City Market 
Uncompahgre Valley Association 

 
 
 

Local League Calendar 
 

Mark Yours Calendars! 
 

May 11– Noon – 
 

Camp Robber Café 
 

Annual Meeting 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 
   

 
 

Check out our Website:     

www.montrose.co.lwvnet.org/ 

 
Our webmaster, Susan Chandler-Reed, is 
doing a terrific job keeping us updated 

on and linked to local, state and national 
activities, issues and websites. 

 

 
 

Check us out on Facebook too: 
Google "League of Women Voters of 
Montrose County, Colorado" and then 

click "Like us" on Facebook 
 

Susan is handling this site as well! 
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LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS® of MONTROSE COUNTY 
serving Montrose and Delta counties 

Box 3321 
Montrose, CO 81402 

           

Join League of Women Voters of Montrose County  
serving Montrose & Delta counties - 2017-2018 

Not for Women Only!                                  
                                                                 
 

Name(s)__________________________________________________ 

Address_________________________________________ 

Phone (H)____________________(Cell)______________ 

E-mail__________________________________________ 

___Individual $55 (Of this amount $31 goes to National League; 

$18 goes to State League; $6 is retained by the Montrose League)  
___Household $90 – Two members in one household (National 

League receives $46.50; State League $27; $16.50 is retained by the 
Montrose League) 
___I understand that I can join without being active, and this is my 

intent at the present time. 
 
___ I would like to make a contribution beyond regular dues and 
understand it will go directly to our local League (Thank You!). 
 
___ Sustaining Member $100   
 
___ I would like to make a tax-deductible contribution to the Montrose 

League.  Write a separate check to League of Women Voters CO 

Education Fund. Write “Montrose” on the check’s memo line. 
 

Please make checks payable to League of Women Voters of 
Montrose County. Mail to P.O. Box 3321, Montrose, CO  81402 

 
Membership information is available at 

http://montrose.co.lwvnet.org/join_form.html 
 

 
 
 

 

2016-2017 Administrative Team 

 
Sharron Baldwin, Treasurer          

970-596-5343, skbaldwin@yahoo.com 

 
Nancy Ball, Secretary & Voter Editor 
249-8963, nancyball@montrose.net 
 

Rod Britten, Voter Service           
240-1119, rodbritten@montrose.net 

 

Susan Chandler-Reed, Website & 
Facebook Page, Communications                           
249-1076, 
susan.chandler.reed@gmail.com 

 

Gayle Johnson, at large 
970-964-8051 

gaylejeff@yahoo.com 
 

Barb Krebs, Voter Service           
249-3989, stukrebs@hotmail.com 
  

Gretchen Nicholoff, LWVCO liaison 
970-525-3997, gnicholoff@gmail.com 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

The League of Women Voters, a 

nonpartisan political organization, 

encourages informed and active 
participation in government, works to 

increase understanding of major public 
policy issues and influences public policy 

through education and advocacy. 

http://montrose.co.lwvnet.org/join_form.html
mailto:skbaldwin@yahoo.com
mailto:susan.chandler.reed@gmail.com
mailto:gaylejeff@yahoo.com
mailto:stukrebs@hotmail.com
mailto:gnicholoff@gmail.com

